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The Trustees are legally responsible for holding the Meeting’s assets 
in trust for the benefit of the Meeting’s members and for assuring 
that the Meeting fulfills the intent and purposes of its founders and 
donors. The assets includes our buildings, land, and investments. 

Highlights of Fiscal Year 2014 — 

 The state of our financial and physical assets continued to 

improve.  Financial assets grew by $312 thousand, and work 

continued on building renovation and catching up with 

deferred maintenance. 

 Spending on property grew, compared to earlier years, but 

revenue from property grew even more.  Other revenue and 

spending was fairly stable. The cash deficit from Meeting 

operations and property capital investments, not including the 

renovation project, was the lowest in a decade and 

investment gains contributed $294 thousand. 

 Trustees began work on plans to finance the planned $2 

million renovation to address accessibility, circulation, and 

storm water management and flooding issues. 

 The continuing decline in unrestricted contributions to FMW is 

a concern. In FY 2014, donations for Meeting operations was 

$201 thousand. As in past years, costs in excess of donations 

were addressed by spending a portion of the Meeting’s 

revenue earned from our savings at Friends Fiduciary. As the 

ten year chart below shows, Meeting costs for operations and 

capital spending over the last ten years have resulted in a net 

cash flow of minus $578 thousand.  Fortunately, investment 

earnings from Friends Fiduciary totaled about $1.09 million. 

The Meeting budgets a portion of that revenue, generally 

about $80 thousand per year, to support Meeting activities. 

FY 2014 Accountant’s Review — 

The Meeting engages independent auditors to conduct a full audit 

every third year and an audit review, which is less in scope, in other 

years.  

The auditors, McQuade Brennan LLP, conducted a financial review of 

the Meeting’s records for the past fiscal year, beginning July 1, 2013 

and ending June 30, 2014, that stated, “based on the review, we are 

not aware of any material modifications that should be made to the 

accompanying financial statements in order for them to be in 

conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the 

United States of America.” 

The FY 2013 full Audit reported that, “in the Auditor’s opinion, the 

Meeting’s June 30, 2013 financial statements presented our financial 

condition fairly in all material respects, and that Meeting records are 

maintained in accordance with accounting principles generally 

accepted in the United States.” 

This report includes a copy of the Financial Statements and the 

Independent Auditors Review for the Meeting’s Fiscal Year 2014, 

ending June 30, 2014.   

This report summarizes the Meeting’s financial situation and recent 

financial history. The report presents the information in a cash-

oriented format that will, we hope, be accessible to Friends. The 

report draws on information from the FY 2014 review and previous 

reviews and audits, supplemented by details from unaudited reports. 

The Trustees wish to thank Neil Froemming for helping prepare this 

report which we hope will display the Meeting’s financial situation in 

a more accessible and understandable format. 
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Copies of the full financial reviews and audits are available in 

the Library.  Electronic copies are posted on the Meeting’s 

website at:   www.quakersdc.org/Finance_and_Stewardship  

On the next page is a table showing the factors that affected 

the Meeting’s cash and investment balances over the last 

decade. Ten-year totals are in the column at the far right. The 

bottom line sets out the year-to-year changes in our cash and 

investment balance. This shows that our results are generally 

positive (except for the market crash of 2008-9) and that we 

have saved more than half a million dollars during the last ten 

years and can reasonably expect to do well in the future.  

Sources of Funds — 

Donations to support Meeting operations were down 

slightly in FY 2014, at $201 thousand.   

Other contributions totaled $53 thousand.  These are 

contributions that are earmarked for specific Meeting 

projects, such as the Mary Jane Simpson Scholarship, 

Personal Aid Fund, and the Shoebox Project. 

A major shift in recent years has been the rapid increase in 

space rental income — up from $44 thousand in FY 2010 to 

$184 thousand in FY 2014, thanks to extensive renovations 

and outreach by Property Committee and staff.  

Long-term rentals were down in FY 2014 due to the 

departure of a major tenant, but short-term event rentals 

were up from $10 thousand in FY 2013 to $76 thousand, 

thanks to the welcome extended by Debby Churchman in the 

newly created part-time position of Events Manager. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

We currently share Quaker House and Carriage House space with 

seven office tenants, of which the largest four are non-profit 

organizations. We expect current levels of property revenue to 

continue or increase moderately, except during the major 

construction anticipated in 2015.  
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Uses of Funds — 

The recent gains in property revenue have supported large 

increases in property-related spending, which has risen sharply 

in recent years from $93 thousand in FY 2010 to $189 thousand 

in FY 2014. This understates growing property costs, since a 

large and rising portion of personnel and office expenses are 

related to property management.  

The increased spending has enabled the Property Committee 

to address deferred maintenance issues and make major 

renovations. 

The Meeting continues to make steady progress in improving 

the care, stewardship, and programmatic capacity of its 

buildings and campus and has taken several steps to prepare 

for the planned major construction project to improve access 

to our campus. 

In May, for example, the Meeting approved spending of up to 

$125 thousand to complete the conversion of the Quaker 

House and Carriage HVAC systems from hot water radiators 

and window air conditioners to zoned heat pumps. 
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Trends — 

There have been several important shifts in our financial patterns, 

compared to earlier years.  Comparing FY 2014 results to the average 

of FY 2005-2010, we find that property income is up by $140 

thousand, while donations and other income are down by $44 

thousand.  Total income is up by almost $100 thousand. 

Spending is up, but not as much. Property spending is up by $87 

thousand, but other spending is down by $26 thousand. Total 

spending is thus up by about $61 thousand. 

The result has been a positive shift in the bottom line. Although FY 

2014 operations spending was the highest in ten years, the resulting 

cash flow deficit of $31 thousand was the lowest.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Although operations spending exceeds income from donations and 

space use revenue, our savings (cash and investments) continue to 

grow, adding $312 thousand in FY 2014, to rise from $1.98 million to 

$2.29 million. 

This is mostly because our investments had another very good year, 

contributing a gain of $294 thousand. Friends’ contributions to the 

Capital Campaign Fund also added to year-end balances by exceeding 

renovation spending by $49 thousand. 

Our investments play a major role in our finances, contributing over 

$1 million in the past decade. 

This contribution has been very positive, but irregular.  As a result, 

our cash and investment balances declined by $204 thousand in the 

five years from FY 2005 to FY 2009 and then went up $975 thousand 

in the following five years: 
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Meeting Assets —  

The chart at right shows the breakdown of Meeting Assets at the end 

of FY 2014. 

The bar on the left shows how we hold our assets. The major 

components are mostly cash, $300 thousand, investments in Friends 

Fiduciary, $1.99 million, and fixed assets — land, buildings, 

equipment at $690 thousand. 

Our land and buildings are worth a lot more than the book value we 

show on our financial statements. The District assessed our property 

at over $12 million in 2014.  Since we were not being taxed on any 

portion of our property before then and have no plans to sell the 

place, this wasn’t important until the District started taxing us on part 

of the property because we rent some of our space to non-profits 

that do charitable work outside DC. With the invaluable help from 

Steve Coleman, Neil Froemming and others, we protested that 

valuation was way too high, since historical preservation rules and 

our covenants severely restrict the commercial value of the land. The 

2014 valuation was reduced to about $8 million and, while outside of 

the scope of this FY 2104 report, the proposed 2015 assessment has 

been further reduced to $5.8 million, which should reduce our 

property tax bill in FY 2015. 

The bar on the right shows how we categorize our funds. The land 

and buildings are still land and buildings, but the cash and 

investments are divided up according to how we plan to use them (or 

not use them). 

The Liabilities represent funds on hand which we owe to others, so 

that amount is not available for spending. The original amount of the 

Ross Bequest funds are also not available for spending under the 

terms of the bequest. However, the earnings of the bequest are 

available for spending, with Trustees’ approval. 

The restricted funds are money dedicated to particular projects, such 
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as the Simpson Scholarship Fund and the Shoebox Fund, and not 

available for other uses. 

Above that are funds we can spend for meeting operations or 

renovations, including undesignated funds, the remaining Murray 

Bequest funds, and the accumulated earnings from the Ross Bequest. 

While the Meeting could, in theory, spend all of those funds on such 

things as the planned major renovation project, Trustees have 

decided that we need to retain those funds for the present, because 

the Meeting relies on income from the funds to maintain its financial 

stability. 

The Building Campaign Fund represents funds raised for our major 

renovation project and ended FY 2014 at $249 thousand. Those funds 

will be spent when construction begins this year. 

The Capital Reserve is money set aside for Property Committee use to 

support major capital spending on the property for maintenance and 

renovations. The reserve fund balance usually averages around $100 

thousand, but ended FY 2014 at $209 thousand, largely because of 

extra funding transferred to it from the Murray Bequest for the HVAC 

project mentioned above.

Capital Improvement Project —  

Much of the work of Trustees during FY 2014 was related to analyzing 

and reporting about the Meeting financial situation and considering 

how to pay for the approximately $2 million cost of the construction 

project, given our current financial situation and past and projected 

future fundraising. 

In April, Trustees recommended and the Meeting approved spending 

$80,000 of the accrued appreciation from the Ross bequest to pay for 

the architects to produce detailed construction documents that 

would then be used to solicit bids and for the design of the project. 

In May, Trustees asked Merry Pearlstein, Tom Goodhue, and Ed 

Hustead to gather information on how Meeting investments might be 

used to help secure financing for the construction process, and to 

present the costs and benefits of various options to finance the 

construction. This research was presented to Meeting for Business in 

September 2014, and the Meeting approved fund raising, borrowing, 

and spending for the project.
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Appreciation —  

The Trustees wish to thank Laurie Wilner, Meeting bookkeeper, 

without whose help this report – and Meeting books and records – 

would not be complete. We also thank Debby Churchman, who is a 

delight to work with and who really understands FMW from the 

inside, and Ken Orvis, who has managed our property so well. 

We have appreciated the close and friendly working relationship 

with the Finance and Stewardship committee. Jim Bell, former clerk 

of that committee, is also a member of Trustees – which means that 

he had twice as many meetings to attend. His advice, counsel and 

support have been an important part of our committee work. Ed 

Husted, Meeting Financial Coordinator, also has helped Trustees 

over the past year. 

Finally, the Trustees and the entire Meeting community owe the 

Capital Improvement Task Force and its clerks Merry Pearlstein and 

Neil Froemming our gratitude. Without their work and commitment 

to the Meeting, we would have found the task of designing, 

financing and generally shepherding the upcoming Meeting 

renovation much more difficult.  

We are all grateful for everyone’s support and help. 

We are also deeply grateful for all the f/Friends — children, 

members, attenders, visitors, staff, partners, contractors, 

volunteers, and, especially, all the Meeting committee members — 

who continue to help lead our community into the Light. 

 

 

The Trustees would like to thank Steve Coleman and Susan Lepper 

for their service on Trustees and for the enormous contributions 

each has made to the work of the committee.  

In the Light, 

— The Friends Meeting of Washington Trustees 

Virginia Avanesyan 

Jim Bell 

Mary Campbell 

Dan Dozier (Clerk) 

Bill Foskett 

Tom Goodhue 

Mark Haskell 

John Scales 

Martha Solt 

Faith Williams. 

 


